 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Finance, Appropriation and Advisory Committee

Monday, February 27, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting 6:33pm.  In attendance were the Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Steven Sullivan and Honorable Mark Landry.  FAA members present were Michael Mayotte, Joan Gardecki, Ann Gaudreau, Jon Currey and Kelly Laskowski (entered at 7:06pm).  Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  The Honorable Steven Sullivan was absent. 
Steven Sullivan conveyed the Board’s sympathies to the families of Jackie Phelps, whose father-in-law Kermit Phelps passed away as well as the families of Paul Sigmund, a longtime employee of the town.  

2.  Acceptance of Minutes:

John Marsi motioned to approve the minutes of 2/6/2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Vote 3-0-1 with Steven Sullivan abstaining. 
3.  Appointments:

John Marsi motioned to appoint Evelyn Grovesteen as a member of the Council on Aging with a term to expire June 30, 2026.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

John Marsi motioned to reappoint William Trifone as the CMRPC delegate for the Board of Selectmen with a term to expire June 30, 2024.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

John Marsi motioned to reappoint Jonathan Ruda as the CMRPC alternate delegate for the Board of Selectmen with a term to expire June 30, 2024.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

4.  Public Hearing – Departmental Budgets – Department Heads outline their 10% reduction budgets. 
The Public Hearing opened at 6:44pm. Mr. Ruda opened with a summary of the discussion.  He stated back in April 2018 the voters passed an override in the amount of $1,544,333 to fund a portion of the Dudley Charlton Regional School District budget assessment.  That amount would allow Dudley to meet the district assessment for up to three years. The effect of that override was to raise the tax rate from $11.68 per thousand to $13.33 per thousand from an average single family tax bill of $2,865.38 annually to $3,256.23.    Five years later our tax rate is down to $10.16 per thousand with an average tax bill of $3,667.17. Then the pandemic hit that led to shutdowns and resulting in the downturn in the economy and rise in inflation. Fuel costs went up, increase in vehicle prices, and we uncovered a hornet’s nest of regulatory and compliance issues between 2020 and today, regulatory dam inspections, and environmental challenges with stormwater management.  We are also covering the costs of remediating issues surrounding our capped landfill and regulatory mandates that are imposed by MassDEP that are not only impacting the town but three major private employers in Dudley too.  In the town hall we have consolidated departments and our employees are working to capacity.  We received CARE Act money and ARPA funds to keep our municipal budget functioning, but we did not only keep our services afloat we use additional qualifying money to help our citizens through the pandemic, but funding also public health nurse services and we were the first community in our area to bring COVID vaccination clinks directly to our community.  None of this was enough.  We never provided for our municipal needs when we passed that 2018 override.  We never asked for anything for the municipal side of the budget.  We ignored our regulatory and compliance mandates and underfunded our mandatory needs.  Neighboring town average single family tax rates range from $2 more per thousand to $8 more per thousand.  Dudley’s average single family tax bill is $3,667, Oxford’s is $4,811, Webster, $4,4568, Southbridge is $4,512 and most importantly Charlton is $4,793, which is $1,144.00 more than Dudley.  He requested the Board consider a $1.6 million dollar override to be brought before the voters on April 25, 2023, and has asked all department heads to take a hatchet to their budgets cutting $10% to show what the budget will be like if the override fails.  

Town Clerk – Lori Smith, Town Clerk came before the Board.  She stated that 97% of her budget is mandated by the State so cuts were in sick time buy back, bylaw codification maintenance and election expenses.  Regarding the voter registration, it is a lot of work for her office but due to mandates she can not cut the amount of election workers.  Dog licenses bring revenue into the town but her office does not generate any other profits.  
Assessing Department – Lisa Berg, Principal Assessors, came before the Board.  In her budget she cut education 100%, which means her accreditation will be in jeopardy.  She cut $300 for online property record cards.  If this is the case realtors, residents, etc. will have to come to the town hall for their property records since they will not longer be online.  Most of the requirements in her office are mandated by the State/DOR such as payment for cyclical inspections.  She also cut hours for her Clerk.   If these cuts go through it will cause many problems and set her office back 15 years. 
Library – Drusilla Carter, Library Director, came before the Board. – She stated that with cuts from her budget her FY24 equipment budget would be drastically cut.  She would not be able to repair any computers that residents use every day.  Along with repairing computers should would not be able to purchase new software.  Cuts would affect summer reading program but most importantly cuts would violate State mandates and the State would cut her aid; cut off the resources from the State.  It would be a huge impact on the seniors, residents, and children in Dudley.  Regarding the Crawford Family fund, it is for supplemental expenses and not salaries or utility bills.  At this time there is about $1.5 million, and the library uses about $15,000/year, we use the interest only.  
Highway Department – Jeff Murray came before the Board – He made several cuts to his budget but no personnel, since they are union. With cuts, the foreman’s position would be eliminated, not the person but the position.  Also his machinery account and heavy equipment, traffic paint, hard top and road maintenance accounts were all cut for the department to cut 13%. 

Board of Health – Jennifer Cournoyer, Chairman of the Board of Health, came before the Board.  She provided the Board with an 11% reduction in the Board of Health Budget which included eliminating stipends.  It is difficult to ask members to attend mandated weekend meetings without stipends.  Also cutting travel/mileage for these training.  Earth Day event, sponsored by the BOH, would go back to simply having people go pick up their bags and clean up the trash in town.  No more events, gifts, etc.  She did not cut the agent’s salary, which is a 10 hour week job. She brought to the Board’s attention that the Department of Public Health will be mandating Dudley to have a full time health agent in the near future.  These mandates always come as unfunded.  
Veteran Services – Stephen Rogerson, Veteran Agent, came before the Board.  He made cuts in veteran benefits.  He tries to help everyone that comes to his office but with the cuts it will be tough.   He will have to overspend since the money is reimbursed by the state/federal government.  He made cuts in expense, manuals and office supplies and if the can does not go to trainings, his certification would be dissolved.  Also money for cleaning monuments was cut.  Mark Landry emphasized that the Veteran’s Agent needs to certifications that are mandated, otherwise the town will be fined, and it will cost more in the long run. 
Municipal Expenses/TA/BOS – Mr. Ruda stated there is a 36% reduction in the BOS budget and will be working on it after members guide him on what to do at our March 9, 2023, meeting.  We would cut stipends, expenses, archival preservation, which is matched by an anonymous donor so that will be taken away.  Also cutting staff such as help with building and grounds and our summer intern program.  Our legal budget cut, operating expenses, public safety cut.  We took away inspections for fuel pumps since we now have Vex cards for all of our vehicles and the grant design budget would be cut.  This would run the risk of losing money but not matching a grant or funding CMRPC.   The building department has a small budget.  The Building Inspector is only part time with a $30,000 salary.  If we cut his salary or he decides to retire we would not be able to get someone else for that amount of money.  To replace him would cost $75,000.  Also we would cut the online Open. Gov for permits and licenses.  The cost of this service is $26,000 per calendar year fee and we would cut it in half.  The town owned dams and stormwater management would be cut too.  
Accountant – Deb Thibaudeau came before the Board.  She stated that her department has a small budget and she would reduce her salary, if she cuts licenses, such as cybersecurity, which was once grant funded, it would be terrible since it a much needed protection to our network in this day and age.  It keeps our network safe.  Also cutting the help desk, which is invaluable to many employees.  Mark Landry asked about the delay in getting the Vadar system up and running and Steven Sullivan asked what is the reason it is taking so long?  Ms Thibaudeau stated that she is working with her contact at Vadar and they are a lot of issues but she can’t tell him how long it will take.  All she knows is that she cannot go through another year working with two accounting systems: very confusing and time consuming.    
Police Department – Chief Karlowicz came before the Board.  He department is 90% salaries, wages, overtime.  He would have to layoff two officers and his clerk.  Also there would be no school resource officer and no detective position.   Trainings would be eliminated such as car seat installation for families, ALICE training and summer programs i.e.. Lego programs at the school.  He stated that changes would make his department a reactive department instead of proactive.  

Treasurer/Collector – Richard Carmignani came before the Board.  In his budget he has an increase.  He stated that the cost of doing business is going up and he cannot cut anything.  Mark Landry stated that what he sees that there is a 15% increase when everyone else is making a decrease.  On his budget the bottom portion of his budget is 94%, the top of his budget is 6% (salaries, etc.).  After reviewing his budget, the top increases in his budget were Webster Dispatch, Maturing Debt and insurance.  

School Assessment – Superintendent Lamarche came before the Board.  He stated that there were several school committee members in attendance, and he thanked them.  The increase in the assessment comes down to bills.  The cost of doing business. Along with contractual obligations they have slashed the budget.  He explained that there are three tiers in education.  The instruction delivered to students varies on the nature and severity of the student’s difficulties.  Tier 1 is 80% to 85%, general education, what the student is learning in the classroom.   Tier 3 is 5% to 10%, which includes special education.  Tier 2 counts for the implementation of remedial services; benefit for students who demonstrate a need.  If the override does not pass, they would eliminate Tier 2. There would be no more opportunity to ramp up students, help the students that are struggling.   He stated that they would exhaust their E&D (Excess and Deficiency) if not successful and will need to use that money for utilities.  They would also cut 31.4 Full Time employees across the district and all departments.  At Shepherd Hill 8 full time employees, support systems, course selection and departmental.  At the middle school, 7 full time employees, sports, foreign language and departmental.  At the elementary level, 8 full time employees, Tier 2 and library assistants; in the district office 3.4 full time employees, assistant superintendent and in Special Education cutting 5 full time employees.  Along with employees there will be an increase in class size, eliminating nonathletic music student activities stipends, and eliminating department heads at Shepherd Hill.  The school Committee voted that they will not go back to ½ kindergarten.  This is non-negotiable.  Total cost is $2,765,000.  On March 8, 2023 the school committee will finalize the budget and the town will get the final numbers.  
Fire Department – Chief Kochanowski came before the Board.  Regarding his budget most of the salaries are contractual and he has saved money with his new hires, since they replaced seasoned employees with larger salaries.  He cut $13,000 from the call department.  They are important since they back up his career personnel and it hard to keep it up.  He cut the overtime budget to $40,000, will be worst than ever.  Ambulance billing and service he cut too.  Software and maintenance cuts as well.   
Mr. Ruda thanked everyone.  Regarding his recommendation he will not have one until the school votes on its budget.  Steven Sullivan asked if the indirect costs show up in the water/sewer line items.  Scott Zajkowski, Commissioner, stated that the Water/Sewer indirect costs, insurance, retirements, will be discussed at their Wednesday meeting and will need to speak with the Treasurer/Collector.  On March 9, 2023 the Town Administrator will be providing his recommended budget and take a vote for the town clerk to get the information for the election.  The Public Hearing closed at 9:04pm.  FAA members adjourned at 9:08pm with no vote.  Jason Johnson noted that there will be another joint BOS/FAA workshop scheduled for Thursday, March 9, 2023 at 6:30pm where the Town Administrator recommendations for tonight’s 10% reduction budget will be presented, and the first draft budget for FY24 that considers a successful override question to the ballot with a hard deadline of March 20, 2023 in order to facilitate a town vote on April 25, 2023.  
Public Hearing for opt out Vote by Mail – The Public Hearing opened at 9:06pm.  Town Clerk, Lori Smith, stated that the mailing out ballots to every voter has a financial impact on her budget as well as time consuming.  The town can opt out of vote by mail with local elections only, not state or federal elections.  This opt out vote needs to be done every year if they so wish.  She recommends that we opt out of the vote by mail.  It is an unfunded election and there are extra costs.  Anyone who is not available to vote at our local elections can still call for an absentee ballot.  The Public Hearing closed at 9:15pm.  Mark Landry motioned to opt out of voting by mail.  John Marsi seconded for discussion.  He stated that it is a political thing and people are used to vote by mail.  Lori Smith stated that voters can still download the absentee ballot on our website as well as call her office.  It will come in handy for residents with mobility issues.  
Roll Call Vote

Mark Landry, Aye

Kerry Cyganiewicz, Aye

Jason Johnson, Aye

John Marsi, Nay

Steven Sullivan, Nay.

Ms. Smith also discussed early voting and the impact on her department.  This will be discussed at our next meeting. 

5. New Business:

         Dudley Little League – Request to hold a Toll Booth and Parade.  Danielle Coletta, secretary for the Dudley Little League came before the Board with this request.  John Marsi motioned to approve the Dudley Little League Toll Booth for Saturday, April 15, 2023 from 9am to noon with a rain date of April 25, 2023 and permission to hold the annual Dudley Little League Parade on Saturday, May 6, 2023 with a arain date of May 23, 2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

6.  Licenses/Permits:

Nichols College – Heather Bowes, Event Manager at Nichols College came before the Board with a request to hold a One Day Outdoor Entertainment License for Wednesday, March 8, 2023 form 5:00pm to 7:00pm in Lot A for a Three Piece Band.  She has contacted both the fire department, who will have one firefighter on duty as well as the Police Chief.  Chief Karlowicz stated that he has not heard back from the facilities department about having a detail officer.  He feels an officer should be present at this event.  John Marsi motioned to give conditional approval to Nichols College for a One Day Outdoor Entertainment License  on March 8, 2023 for the performance of a three piece band assuming the school gets back to the Police Chief; and not until that time will the license be issued.  Mark Landry seconded.  Vote 3-2-0.  

7.  Old Business:

8.    Student Representative – Vanessa Baclawski informed the Board that the schools vacation was last week so there was not much going on for her report.  
9.  Departmental Communication:
 Chief Karlowicz informed the Board that there was a incident on Chase Ave. with a male waving a gun erratically.  Webster and Dudley police came to the scene and the suspect was appended without incident.  He thanked both Webster and Dudley police for their quick response. 

10.   Adjournment:

John Marsi motioned to adjourn at 9:30pm.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board
       Draft of Budget

       DCRSD Operational Override Handout
       Revenue – Local Receipts

       Article X – Appendix A – Bottom Line Budget for FY 2024

       E. Grovesteen letter of interest – COA member

       Application for a One Day Outdoor Entertainment License from Nichols College

       Email from W. Trifone – reappoint as delegate to CMRPC

       Email from Dudley Little League requesting toll booth and parade.
